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October 16, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Attached for consideration by the King County Council is an ordinance and proposed Franchise Amendment No. 1 granting Summit Cablevision L.P. ("Summit") and Millennium Digital Media Systems, L.L.C., guarantor, a one-year extension of their current cable television franchise that services approximately 2,000 cable television customers in unincorporated King County.  Summit’s current ten-year franchise is set to expire on October 11, 2009.  The King County Code allows for a franchise term up to fifteen (15) years, and granting a one-year extension, or until October 11, 2010, is well within the term defined by the King County Code.

Since May 2006, the Office of Information Resource Management, Office of Cable Communications (OCC), has been gathering information in accordance with King County Code 6.27A in response to Summit’s request to renew their cable television franchise.  Results of both the technical and financial audits showed Summit to be in non-compliance with their current franchise.  Any non-compliance items must first be cured before the county can proceed in granting another franchise.  Since this time, OCC has worked with Summit and closely monitors the status of the non-compliance issues.  While Summit has made a strong attempt to cure all items, currently two (2) technical items and an underpayment of franchise fees is outstanding.

In January 2009, King County was notified by Summit of their filing of Chapter 11 for reorganization.  OCC, along with the King County Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO) has been in contact with Summit and their bankruptcy attorneys.  Through ongoing conversations with the attorneys, it was learned that the company’s reorganization would not be completed before the franchise expiration date.  This prompted staff to consider alternative approaches for renewal of the franchise in light of the bankruptcy.

Without an extension, King County Code allows a franchisee to continue operating the cable system for up to eighteen (18) months.  The loss of the franchise would result in an approximate $62,000 per year loss to the general fund now paid in franchise fees.  Summit also leases five Institutional Network (I-Net) sites to King County.  In particular, the Carnation-Duvall run provides critical redundant back-up to the I-Net backbone in East King County. 

Considering the current Summit cable television franchise is not in compliance, and the status of the Chapter 11 reorganization is uncertain, I urge the County Council to grant Summit a one-year franchise extension giving them enough time to meet their obligations.  If you have any questions, please contact David Martinez, County Chief Information Officer, Office of Information Resource Management, at 206-263-4230.
Sincerely,
Kurt Triplett
King County Executive
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